Southern Nevada Association of Pride, Inc.

In a Public Session of the Board of Directors

March 30, 2004

Minutes (Final)

The Board of Directors, assembled in Public Session at Hamburger Mary’s Conference Room with James Healey presiding and Secretary Keith Groteluschen recording the minutes, was called to order at 6:36 pm, on March 30, 2004.  Healey announced that there was a quorum present.  Groteluschen performed the roll call.

Present:

Karsten T Brown, John Brumley, Danny G, Keith Groteluschen, James Healey, Ross Letica, Bob Napierala, Rene Perez, Beau Texter, Ernie Yuen

Late

Michelle Bryant, Chris Boesen

Absent with Notification

John Gomes, Ricki Carrasquillo 

Absent without Notification

Groteluschen announced that the meeting was being electronically recorded.  Healey asked for any changes to the public session minutes held on March 16th.  The minutes were approved as written (7 yea, 0 nay, 2 abstention).  Karsten T Brown verified the vote for the contract with contract with Pepper MaShay.  Seven board members voted in favor of the contract and it passed.

Bob Napierala reported on bids for armored car service for the Pride Festival.  Brinks offered a $550 fee and Loomis Fargo offered $524 for their fee.  Napierala needs the address for the Wells Fargo location from which the armored car will pick up small bills and change for the Festival as well as the amount of small bills and change.   Healey stated we would have six “banks” at the Festival plus six “swap out” banks.   Healey asked John Brumley to look into the amount of change and small bills needed for the Festival.  Napierala made a motion to use Loomis Fargo to deliver the small bills and change the morning of the events and make two pickups during the event as they did last year.  Healey stated, last year, Loomis Fargo had our money in our account first thing Monday morning after the Festival.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.  Napierala stated there is no money or deposit due upfront.  Healey and Groteluschen signed the agreement with Loomis Fargo.  Brumley stated Ernie Yuen requested a check be cut for $200 in May Bingo Prizes, $36 for postage stamps, and $37 for printing expenses for flyers will Sasha Renee planned to distribute at the Phoenix Pride Parade.  Brumley made a motion to approve the check for a total of $312.31.  Healey stated that the $1,000 sponsorship from Findlay Cadillac SAAB will cover the cost of the May bingo prizes and this money was for upfront costs for the bingo.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.

Healey presented an updated budget, which showed we would pay off the debt and have a $50 profit using very conservative numbers for attendance, sponsorship, costs, and revenues.  This revised budget includes the lack of revenue from liquor sales at the Festival.  Healey also stated he added funds to cover the increased monies to be spent on marketing.  Healey reiterated to the Board that we cannot allow any expenses above or beyond what we have budgeted for this year’s Pride.  Healey stated that this means some things may not happen or may not be possible because the cost is too high or we look elsewhere for a cheaper option.

Rene Perez presented copies of the Event Plan, the game plan for the Event Center Las Vegas.  Perez also handed out a proposal for renting radios.  Healey recommended buying the insurance and having fewer radios.  Healey recommended having a meeting will all companies bidding for the lighting and stage contract.  Perez wanted to set up a meeting for Monday if he can get all parties there.  Perez also wants to meet with a pipe and drape company on Monday.  Perez stated for the rental of the radios, Bearcom wants a $5,000 deposit check, which will be held until the radios are returned.  The check will not be cashed during the time it is being held.  Perez has learned that we still have our promoter’s license.  It’s under the name of LVAPI.  Perez will get the license renewed and get a copy of it.  The cost will be $433.  Perez is working on securing generators at a greatly reduced cost.  Healey instructed Karsten T Brown to find out how much power the outside vendors will need.  Brown stated he just meet with a rep from the Lambda Directory group of companies.  This group will not need pipe and drape for their company booths (15).  Ross Letica is working on a bid from RSVP, which will be more competitive than the other tent companies.  Healey wants the tent contracts e-mailed to board members and voted on via e-mail by April 9th.  Healey stated he has reached out to Erin Efaw (sp?), head of security at MGM, who has volunteered to coordinate our security staff.  We are not going to hire outside security.  Healey stated Erin would get off-duty officers from local casinos.  Healey wants to pay the officers $2,600 for security officers.  The security wands will be donated from MGM Grand Garden.  The security officers will be paid $10 per hour.  Volunteers will handle non-vulnerable areas and will not have radios.

Letica made a motion to have Danny G submit printing invoices for the costs of the materials for his banners and flyers to the Board for payment after the Festival.  The motion was seconded and approved (8 yea, 0 nay, 1 abstention).   Healey stated this cost would come under the marketing budget.   Perez stated we have an outstanding bill from Affirmative Security of Henderson.  Perez handed the bill to Brumley.

Brown has contacted the Health Dept. but no one has responded yet.  Brown asked board members to let him know if vendors need an application mailed to them.  Brown has contacted 100 possible vendors (approximately 60 from last year) and the response has been mostly positive.  Brown is accepting applications with credit card numbers.  A place for the credit card number has been added to the application.  The application must be mailed or hand delivered and cannot not be faxed or e-mailed because we need a signature.  Brown does not want to separate the application from the PayPal payment.  Brown will continue his research on getting the living Aids quilt to the Festival.  The non-profit rate for a booth is $100 if they are not selling an item.  Healey asked Brown to invite the non-profit organizations to make sure they are invited to be a vendor.  Brown stated Stonewall Democrats gave him the money for two booths and two applications came in the mail.  Healey asked board members to take the initiative to sign up a vendor if board members become aware of a possible vendor.  Matthew Polzin suggested researching non-profits, which help our community but may not be directly linked to our community.  He is the director of four non-profits and he has not heard from anyone on the board about becoming a vendor.  Healey responded that the companies in the gay yellow pages are more likely to become vendors this year and are very good prospects.  Danny G suggested board members ask the companies whether we can place a poster in their window even if the company does not want to be a vendor.

Healey stated Ginger Grant no longer wants to be a part of Pride this year.  Toni James has agreed to take on the roll of Director of Entertainment.  Healey met with James for two and a half hours last night.  Currently we have confirmed Louie Louie, Soul Desire, Kitty Punk, and Pepper MaShay.  Healey spoke with Christine W last night and found out her normal performance fee is $8,000.  She really wants to play at Pride in her hometown but she has a level of commitment that she has to maintain to stay where she is.  She has released a new single recently.  She has agreed to reduce her performance fee and include two boy dancers and two girl dancers.  Her performance will last 30 minutes.  Healey believes her name recognition will be very positive for SNAPI because she is well known in this community and she started her career in Las Vegas.  Healey is still working on securing Rita Rudner, Clint Holmes, Chippendales, and the casts from Mama Mia and Jubilee.  Craig Dalebout made the observation that having headlines last year did not increase the attendance much over the prior year.  Healey responded that he feels Kristine W is a much bigger draw than last year’s headliner.  Healey stated attendance went up from 4,500 in 2002 to around 6,000 last year.

Groteluschen stated we need the bigger names for headliners this year to draw people to the event in a shorter period of time.  Healey stated we need to knock the socks off of people who didn’t think there would be a Pride this year.  Also, we typically budget ten to fifteen thousand dollars for entertainment and this year we are keeping it down to eight thousand with some big name entertainers.  Healey stated Ginger Grant made a verbal agreement to pay Mark Weigel but we don’t have the budget to pay him and Ginger did not have the authority to make that agreement.  Healey sent an e-mail to Mark apologizing for the situation and stating when we cannot offer him money to perform at our Pride.  Healey stated Joe will be the assistant chairperson for entertainment.  Letica made a motion to approve the payment of Kristine W’s entertainment fee, which will pay for her performance and the four dancers.  They do not need airfare or lodging.  She will perform around 9 p.m.  She will sign autographs after her performance.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.  Healey stated he will contact her tomorrow.  Beau Texter made a motion for a five-minute recess.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously at 7:27 p.m.

Healey called the meeting back to order at 7:33 p.m.  Michelle Bryant presented the contract with Out in America.  We agreed previously to trade advertising space for banner placement on the Out in America site.  Bryant provided the materials to QVegas for the Pride Guide.  Out in America gets a free booth for the sponsorship agreement.  Bryant is not getting any responses for the bottled water sponsorship.  Bryant will set up personal meetings.  Randy Zinkel of Hospitality Services of Nevada suggested e-mails may not be effective in this instance.  Healey stated Gipsy declined to do the sponsorship.  Bryant handed out pricing for Pride merchandise.  Bryant stated Jere Keys saw an effective promotion in Phoenix one year in which the Pride shirt was sold for five dollars and got the person wearing the shirt into the one-dollar beer bust.  The shirts were sold the week before Pride and the bars participated.  Healey stated we ended up paying To A T for last year’s merchandise and we don’t have the upfront money to buy merchandise this year.  The shirts sold we because it was the only logo merchandise on sale last year.  Letica feels we should do something even if we make only $300.  Bryant stated one vendor may be willing to bill us for the merchandise.  Danny G recommended we make the shirts generic enough so we can sell the leftovers throughout the year.  Polzin suggested selling the merchandise before the Pride Festival such as the Boy’s Party or Girlz Party.  Healey suggested we don’t have ten items and keep it simple this year.

Bryant stated she will handle the shipping and delivery of the merchandise as well as merchandise sales during the Festival.  Healey estimated the total cost of the 1,400 items of merchandise would be approximately $6,100.   Healey suggested we should sell the merchandise along the parade route and at the Pride Bingo.  Zinkel stated he used to work in the apparel industry and the design of the shirt is what sells the shirt.  Healey stated we like the logo we have this year and it would help sell more shirts.  Board members wanted to have the logo on the merchandise without the date.  Bryant made the motion to make 100 baseball caps, 400 white T-Shirts, 400 black T-Shirts, 400 white tank tops, and 400 black tank tops at no more than a total cost of $6,100 and we would be billed for the payment of the merchandise after the Pride Festival.  The motion was seconded and approved (8 yea, 1 nay, 1 abstention).  Healey instructed Bryant to create a contract to be signed by the vendor.

Bryant presented her recommendations for publications in which we should place our ad.  Board members made their recommendations to the list of publications.  Bryant will update his list and board members will e-mail vote on the final list of publications.  Board members discussed additions and changes to the next ad for publications.  Photos of the two headliners will be added along with the photos of the adult film stars and one photo of the parade from Danny G’s video of last year’s parade.  Healey instructed Bryant to send the final proof to himself and Yuen for final approval before it is sent out to Odyssey.  Texter gave the price list for ads in MegaScene.  Healey instructed Bryant to add MegaScene to the list of publications.  A motion for a five-minute break was made, seconded, and approved unanimously at 8:30 p.m.

Healey called the meeting back to order at 8:38 p.m.  Brumley had to leave the meeting early.  Healey stated the two headliners for the Festival may ride together in the parade the night before.  Groteluschen asked which sponsors will get their name on one of the seven banners to be printed by ID Lube.  Healey responded the Board needs to decide that.  The sponsors will be Bud Light, Hospitality Services of Nevada, Findlay Cadillac SAAB, and others to be name later.  Healey reported on a possible sponsorship agreement with New York New York Hotel.  The agreement would include six comp rooms for the entertainers (Pepper MaShay and her people), $500 for a bottled water sponsorship, catering for the backstage area from Nine Fine Irishmen Pub, $1000 sponsorship for the main stage, a link to www.lasvegaspride.org for room reservations, and a package of tickets to Nine Fine Irishmen Pub, Rita Rudner, and/or Zumanity which can be raffled off.  The sponsorship could include sports memorabilia from ESPNZone for the silent auction.  Healey is also working with a local artist who may be donating his work for the silent auction.  Healey stated Budweiser has agreed to give SNAPI 8,000 Bud Light wristbands, beer and Bacardi Silver, which we can sell to our guests at Blue Moon T-Dance.  Bud Light will also give us a banner.

Yuen reported that he has sent out letters requesting sponsorships for Parade trophies.  Gail Hall from the City of Las Vegas confirmed our cleanup, Showmobile, and bleacher costs have been waived this year.  This is a $5,000 savings to us.  Yuen is talking to the mayor’s office about getting Mayor Goodman to be our Grand Marshall this year.  The Stonewall Democrat’s are working that angle as well as Bill Thurman, a former board member.  Texter stated the more pressure we put on the Mayor, the more likely he will accept our offer.  Yuen stated Sasha Renee is taking 1,000 flyers to Phoenix for distribution at the Pride Parade this weekend.  Sasha will take flyers to the venues where she is performing this weekend.  Yuen stated we only have two parade applications so far.  Groteluschen stated that one of the applications is from a marching band made up of GLBT musicians from San Francisco, LA, Orange County, etc.  The band has more than 50 members and would like to be placed up near the front of the lineup.  Yuen stated we do not have to pay for their lodging.  Bryant asked if SNAPI was putting a float in the parade.  Yuen stated we don’t have any people left to create a float.  Yuen stated in Hawaii, the board members were in the first car and then disbursed at the end of the parade route so they could perform necessary tasks during the rest of the parade.  Yuen reported there are no parade volunteers so far to help the board members run the parade.

Perez asked what our jobs will be and Healey responded that will be decided later.  Yuen will check if the Showmobile includes lighting and sound, which means we can take that cost out of the budget.  The only costs remaining are insurance, barricades and Metro officers.  Healey stated Yuen needs to coordinate pick up of the SAAB convertibles for the parade and Yuen responded that Kris Boesen will handle that.  Yuen reported three groups have signed up so far.  Yuen will do another round of calls to last year’s entries.  Yuen plans to mail out a letter with a flyer created by Danny G to solicit parade entries.  Danny G stated all of the bars had entries last year.  Yuen stated the Royal Court and Kitty Litter from Hamburger Mary’s will have a float this year.  FreeZone management told Yuen they will not be in the parade.  Yuen believes many people will wait until the last minute to send in their fees for the parade.  Yuen stated he will approach QVegas about running a separate ad soliciting parade entries.  Healey instructed Brown to mention parade participation to the non-profit organizations he is contacting about vendor applications.  Healey instructed Bryant to reach out to Sierra Health about being a vendor this year.

Yuen reported we raised $897 at the Tuesday bingo.  The first Sunday Brunch Bingo raised more than $500.  The total for the month was $1,460.  Year-to-date we have raised $2,771.  Bingo during Pride Week will be themed “Colors of Pride.”  We will have two hosts.  It will be Kitty Litter and Miranda Wrights.  Yuen has $500 in sponsorship for Findlay Cadillac SAAB for prizes.  More prizes will come from Bud Light.  Betty’s Outrageous Adventures has made our May bingo a club event.  Yuen stated we will have a costume contest during May bingo.

Yuen reported Men of Las Vegas Pride Calendar competitions on March 6th raised $203, March 13th was $200.50, March 20th was $159.05, and March 25th at Gipsy we raised more money.   At a special prelim competition at Hamburger Mary’s we raised $560 with nine contestants.  So far for the calendar search we have raised $1,241.  We have two finalists so far, Scott and Thad.  We have a contest planned for the NGRA Rodeo in Kitty’s Salon.  We will pick one or two guys depending upon the turnout.  John Gomes let us do the contest during the after rodeo party during Kitty’s time slot.  Yuen reported Brandon Johnson agreed to do a prelim competition at Gipsy on April 20th at 11:30 p.m. before the lip-sync contest.  The finals for April will be April 29th at Gipsy.

Yuen stated we need to get started on designing the tickets.  Findlay Cadillac SAAB has committed to printing the tickets for the Festival.  They will also tickets for Boy’s and Girlz Parties, T-Dance and they will use their own printing contact.   Yuen instructed Danny G to give him a T-Shirt design, which will be given to Findlay Cadillac SAAB.

Groteluschen listed the board member assignments for NGRA Rodeo this weekend.  Polzin offered to volunteer during the Rodeo on Saturday.  Groteluschen stated John Gomes offered to have SNAPI walk with a banner in the grand entry.  The SNAPI table is where we can offer tickets to the Festival if they tickets are ready, handouts for Calendar Model Search, Bingo, and any of our other events.  Danny G offered to make a banner with our Pride logo on it along with the date.  Groteluschen will send an e-mail by late Thursday with the final assignments.  Letica offered to do a bake sale for the Rodeo.   Letica stated he would run the bake sale.  Yuen stated he would sell the baked items at the SNAPI table.

Danny G presented his proposal on Club Pride to be held at Flex every Friday night.  Danny G will handle this event himself.  He would raise money for SNAPI while educating the community.  Danny G has secured permission to set up a table inside Flex with any information we want to put on the table.  Healey stated we should have condoms on the table.  SNAPI would have to include a mention of Club Pride in our advertising.  SNAPI would be responsible for promoting this event.  SNAPI can promote bingo at Club Pride as long as we promote Club Pride at our bingo events.  Danny G stated the owner of Flex knows the owner of Hamburger Mary’s and they are willing to help each other.  The event would generate income from either a $5 cover charge or a percentage of drink sales.  The cover charge requires a board member to collect the money at the door.  Healey believes and Flex management agrees that we can’t charge for entry in the beginning.  The contract would have to be stated that way.  Danny G believes this event could generate thousands of dollars per month.  Danny G stated Flex would provide the Go-Go boys each Friday.   The startup cost to SNAPI would be zero.  SNAPI may have to pay for replacement light bulbs, marketing materials, fog juice, and decorations.  Danny G would go in and redecorate the bar just for Friday nights.  He would make panels to be hung all around the dance floor to change the look of the bar and change the atmosphere of the party.  The hours would be 10 p.m. to 3 p.m.  Door prizes would have to be donated items such as Pride T-Shirts.  The first opportunity to promote Club Pride would be the April Out Las Vegas.  Healey instructed Danny G to modify the proposal so it is the contract with the changes discussed by the Board.  Healey and Groteluschen would sign the contract.  Danny G says Club Pride could be moved to any bar.  It could be changed to focus on lesbians on another night at another bar.   Healey asked if we have liability during these events.  Texter suggested that SNAPI is a beneficiary and not a sponsor of the event. 

Groteluschen stated Jim Dujka never closed the PayPal account.  Dujka’s name still appears as the contact person on the account.  Groteluschen will fill out a name change to put his name on the account as the contact person for PayPal.  Brown stated the PayPal account is not on the SNAPI Web site yet.  Groteluschen will give password access to Healey and Yuen.  Healey stated he wants to have Brown on the list of people with access.  Groteluschen stated we could use our PayPal account to track how well tickets and merchandise are selling for Pride.  Groteluschen stated we do want to use the Web site to sell more than just tickets to events.  Groteluschen stated the contract from Ticket Alternative mandates exclusive rights to online ticket sales for all SNAPI events, which would bar us from using PayPal for ticket sales.  SNAPI losses 2.2% every time someone buys something on our Web site using PayPal.  Ticket Alternative adds on a 10% surcharge and we get the full ticket price with them.  Ticket Alternative only allows us to get our money from the account after the event is over.  PayPal charges us a $1.50 each time we with draw funds from our account but we can do it as often as we like.  Brown stated he has used PayPal extensively but didn’t believe there is a charge to withdraw from the account and the transfer takes two to three days.  Healey recommends that we stick with PayPal at this time and revisit Ticket Alternative after Pride.  The Board agreed.

Polzin presented his Youth Zone initiative, which was started last year because did not get used during last year’s Pride.  The program surveys youths for what their concerns are and how to serve the youth in our community better.  Polzin paid for the printing costs himself.  Sponsors offered to be participating booths, which the youths visited during Pride in order to earn a free gift basket.  Polzin would have to contact his sponsors again this year but many were dissatisfied with what happened last year.  Polzin would also have to bring the workshops from AFAN and UNLV to the Festival.  Polzin wants SNAPI to advertise in a publication distributed in local schools.  The Youth Zone would be put upstairs in a separate room away from the Fun Zone.  HIV/AIDS testing would be done in a separate room away from the crowd and more private.  Polzin needs a budget of $200.  The Youth Zone would be located in one area and SNAPI would not lose booth space.  The Youth Zone would only require a couple of chairs and tables, and no pipe and drape.  Healey asked the Board if we want to go forward with the proposal and give Polzin the $200 to pay for the costs.   Texter made the motion to approve the Youth Zone proposal.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.  Healey appointed Polzin as chairman of the education function of this year’s Pride Festival.

Yuen introduced the marketing rep for Pride Factory, which is opening a retail outlet at the Commercial Center. Rick stated the original store is located in Fort Lauderdale, Florida.  Pride Factory plans to donate items to our bingo.  The store will open in Las Vegas around May 1st.  The store will contain upscale Pride items.  Rick’s company does not have time to have a parade entry this year.  (cross talk). 

The next board meeting will be held at Hamburger Mary’s at 6:30 p.m. on April 12th.  Bingo will be held on Tuesday April 13th.  The motion to adjourn was seconded and approved unanimously.  Healey declared adjournment at 10:00 p.m.

Keith Groteluschen

SNAPI Secretary

